

# Obama's Second Term in the Asia-Pacific Region Reflecting on the Past, Looking to the Future

Sabrina Tsai September 2013



#### About the Project 2049 Institute

The Project 2049 Institute seeks to guide decision makers toward a more secure Asia by the century's mid-point. The organization fills a gap in the public policy realm through forward-looking, region-specific research on alternative security and policy solutions. Its interdisciplinary approach draws on rigorous analysis of socioeconomic, governance, military, environmental, technological and political trends, and input from key players in the region, with an eye toward educating the public and informing policy debate.

Sabrina Tsai is a Research Fellow at Project 2049 Institute.

www.project2049.net



# Table of Contents

Introduction
Background4
Obama's First Term: Post-2008 Financial Crisis6
U.SSino Relations7
U.SSino-Southeast Asia Relations9
Engagement and Multilateral Institutionalism11
U.SJapan Relations12
U.SKorea Relations
Air-Sea Battle Concept14
Obama's "Rebalance" to Asia15
Obama's Second Term: Personnel Changes17
State Department
Defense Department
White House21
Implications22
Conclusion23



### Introduction

The Asia-Pacific region proved to be one of the top priorities of U.S. foreign policy during President Obama's first term. The East China Sea and South China Sea territorial disputes; Kim Jong-un's succession to the North Korean leadership and subsequent provocations; and China's rapid military modernization over the last two decades were and continue to be among some of the top security issues for the Obama Administration. Economic partnerships, political developments, disaster relief efforts, and other regional issues in the Asia-Pacific all demanded the attention, resources, and diplomatic talent in Washington. The 2008 global financial crisis left the world and, consequently, the Asia-Pacific region with stunted growth rates and dramatic decreases in exports. Certain authoritarian regimes remained obstinate to demands regarding democratic rights and civil liberties, while others undertook steps toward reform and accepted international assistance. Indeed, the political landscape in the Asia-Pacific region is vastly diverse and rapidly changing, a fact to which the Obama Administration demonstrated a strong awareness of by its "pivot" towards the region.

The policy of the "pivot" or "rebalance" to the Asia-Pacific was laid out by top officials in the Obama Administration, including former-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton and former-National Security Advisor Tom Donilon, through a series of talks, press releases, and publications in late 2011, and came in a timely manner. By way of its new strategic focus centered on Asia, the Obama Administration clearly asserted that American national interests in the Pacific would not be left to passive leadership from Washington. Active American participation and guidance would be required, especially in the face of a rising China.

However, important changes in the President's Cabinet early in his second term, most notably with the entrance of new secretaries of State and Defense, Senator John Kerry and Senator Chuck Hagel, respectively, have caused policymaking communities in Washington, as well as the Asia-Pacific region, to question the Administration's continued commitment to its "rebalance" policy. Indeed, many observers have examined the traveling schedules of senior U.S. officials in assessing President Obama's priorities in engaging with global leaders. Secretary Kerry's repeated and frequent visits to the Middle East – in comparison to his sporadic and short visits to Asia - since he assumed office in February 2013 have cast some doubt in the Asia policy community as to whether the Obama Administration remains dedicated to the "rebalance." A lack of clear leadership in Washington for its Asia policy, as the result of prolonged vacancies in key positions at the start of Obama's second term – including the posts of Assistant



Secretary of State for Asia (recently filled) and Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asia – implies that the "rebalance" to the Asia-Pacific may no longer be a top priority of the Obama Administration's second term. Furthermore, as Randall Schriver, former Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for Asia, points out, for the first time in twenty years, there is no identifiable go-to-person at the Cabinet level or the deputy level for Asia in Washington.<sup>1</sup>

The purpose of this report is to outline the Obama Administration's Asia policy in its first term and to assess the trajectory of U.S. policies in the Asia-Pacific region in its second term, given the leadership and personnel changes within the Administration as well as the changes within the political leadership of Asian governments. This report will provide background on Obama's inheritance from the previous Administration, outline and analyze Obama's policies in his first term, and assess the direction of his Asia policy in the second term by considering implications of substantial personnel changes within the U.S. executive branch dealing with Asia policy.

### Background

President Obama's inheritance from the Bush Administration's Asia-Pacific policy can be best described as a "mixed bag." Overall, the Administration faced a challenging international security environment after the 2001 September-11 attacks, and devoted a large portion of its attention and efforts toward the Middle East, in its "global war on terror." As the war in Afghanistan and Iraq consumed U.S. foreign policy efforts, government officials in the Asia-Pacific, particularly in Southeast Asia, were left with a sense of American absenteeism. Officials and diplomats in Washington were preoccupied by events and assignments in the Middle East, while resources were being allocated to fight wars against terrorist forces. Washington's allies and partners in the Asia-Pacific consequently questioned U.S. commitment to their security arrangements in the region.

Although this sense of inattention by American officials in Asia marred U.S. relations in the region, the Bush Administration carried out many important foreign negotiations. Bilateral free trade agreements (FTAs) with Australia and Singapore were signed during Bush's presidency.<sup>2</sup> The Bush Administration also launched negotiations for the South Korea-U.S. FTA and the Trans-Pacific Strategic Economic Partnership Agreement (TPP), both of which gave the Obama Administration a good footing and prospects for continued talks. Bush Administration officials led initiatives to strengthen relations with existing allies and forge new partnerships with India, Indonesia, and Vietnam.<sup>3</sup> Since then, the Obama Administration has completed the United States-Korea Free Trade



Agreement (KORUS-FTA), a significant accomplishment for political leaders in both Washington and Seoul.

In addition to economic accomplishments, the Bush Administration also made progress through multilateral frameworks to confront regional security challenges. In dealing with North Korea's nuclear ambitions, the Six-Party Talks were multilaterally launched in 2003, bringing officials from Pyongyang to the negotiation table together with representatives from China, Russia, Japan, South Korea, and the U.S. In the context of a possible nuclear contingency on the Korean peninsula, these talks signified that a multilateral mechanism could be the solution in forging consensus and cooperation among interested parties on the long-standing problem of North Korea's belligerent behavior and nuclear ambitions. The Bush Administration also launched the Proliferation Security Initiative (PSI), which, according to former-Secretary of Defense Robert Gates, was the cornerstone of the effort against proliferation in Asia, and is now showing results.<sup>4</sup> In addition, the Container Security Initiative (CSI) was formulated in an effort to help maintain and secure maritime routes and infrastructure on global trade routes, including in the Asia-Pacific. The main objective of the CSI was targeted at curtailing the shipment of illicit weapons that have the potential for terrorist use.<sup>5</sup>

Relations with China were relatively positive after Bush and his team successfully handled the EP-3 incident in April 2001 near Hainan Island, in which an American intelligence aircraft collided with a Chinese fighter jet, and 24 Americans were detained and later released. By issuing statements that "saved face" for both governments, Washington and Beijing maneuvered a potential crisis tactfully.<sup>6</sup> Sino-U.S. relations also significantly improved after the start of the U.S.-led war against global terrorism. Beijing launched its own version of "war on terror" against separatists in the northwestern province of Xinjiang in which the region's Uighurs have long supported independence from central government.<sup>7</sup> U.S.-China relations were, as then-Secretary of State Colin Powell observed, "At their best since 1972."<sup>8</sup>

President Bush and former-Japanese Prime Minister Junichiro Koizumi had a notably close relationship, which momentously bolstered the U.S.-Japan alliance during Bush's first term. Koizumi strongly supported the War on Terror led by the U.S. immediately after the September 11 attacks and quickly deployed Japan Self Defense Forces (JSDF) to support U.S. military operations in Afghanistan.<sup>9</sup> However, after the Bush Administration removed North Korea from the Axis of Evil list in the fall of 2008, Tokyo saw the move as disregarding the issues of abducted Japanese citizens and its national interests.



U.S. - R.O.K. relations faced troubles during most of Bush's presidency largely as the result of differing stances on policy towards North Korea and controversies over U.S. military presence in South Korea which fueled anti-American sentiments. The Sunshine Policy supported by liberal presidents Kim Dae-jung and Roh Moo-hyun was deemed by Washington an ineffective way of dealing with the government of North Korea. Against the notion of rewarding North Korea's bad behavior with more "carrots," the Bush Administration pursued a tougher stance against Pyongyang, emphasizing its demand for complete, verifiable and irreversible dismantlement of North Korea's nuclear weapons program. Further tensions intensified in U.S.-R.O.K. relations when anti-American protests erupted in 2002 after U.S. military vehicles killed two Korean schoolgirls.<sup>10</sup>

Overall, security cooperation and economic engagement with regional allies and partners have constituted the pillars of U.S. strategy toward the Asia-Pacific, even as U.S. bilateral relations have undergone various types of challenges. Under President Obama's leadership, Asia's importance to the United States through its "pivot" or "rebalance" model has had a reassuring effect on allies and partners in the region. The Obama Administration's intent to pursue greater involvement in Asian affairs has been received positively by most governments in Asia – aside from China – and has increased political confidence towards American commitment to ensuring a more peaceful and prosperous Asia-Pacific.

### **Obama's First Term: Post-2008 Financial Crisis**

Although the 2008 financial crisis that originated on Wall Street did not affect Asian financial markets as much as it did the West, it still impacted the progress of economic growth and the level of investment in the Asia-Pacific region through lowered levels of trade.<sup>11</sup> Asia houses the world's fastest growing economies, and it suffered considerably in 2008 and 2009. Singapore was one of the hardest hit, its GDP growth plunging from 7.8% in 2007 to 1.1% in 2008.<sup>12</sup> Trade shrank as demand from developed countries, particularly the G<sub>3</sub> – the U.S., E.U., and Japan – decreased considerably. The decline in export demand resulted in factory closures, increased job losses, and a negative overall environment for consumers and investors interested in Asian markets. As a result, commodity-exporting countries in Southeast Asia were among the hardest hit as commodity prices fell in the global market.



					2010
	2006	2007	2008	2009	projected
	Annual GDP Growth (%)				
Indonesia	5.5	6.3	6.1	3.6	5.0
Malaysia	5.8	6.3	4.6	(0.2)	4.4
Philippines	5.4	7.2	4.6	2.5	3.5
Singapore	8.4	7.8	1.1	(5.0)	3.0
Thailand	5.2	4.9	2.6	(2.0)	3.0
Viet Nam	8.2	8.5	6.2	4.5	6.2
Southeast Asia	6.0	6.4	4.3	0.7	4.2
People's Republic of China	11.6	13.0	9.0	7.0	8.0
Hong Kong, China	7.0	6.4	2.5	(2.0)	3.0
Republic of Korea	5.1	5.0	2.5	(3.0)	4.0
India	9.7	9.0	7.1	5.0	6.5

Source: Asian Development Bank (2009)

In the aftermath of the 2008 financial crisis, the threat of protectionism rose in the Asia-Pacific region. Despite G20 efforts at the November 2008 Summit to curtail protectionist efforts in the region by having members pledge to "no protectionism," a subsequent report revealed that at least 121 protectionist measures have been implemented by G20 governments since November 2008, with another 134 measures pending.<sup>13</sup> This turn towards protectionist economics runs counter to American interests in securing the world's most populous markets.

In order to advance American economic and security interests in the Asia-Pacific, Hillary Clinton visited Asia as her first travel destination as Secretary of State, a widelyread sign of the Administration's strategic interests in the region and its commitment to its Asian allies and partners. Secretary Clinton visited Japan, Indonesia, South Korea, and China in February 2009, assuring the leaders in the Asia-Pacific region of U.S. intentions to uphold its security obligations and to chart a new way for further economic cooperation, among other forms of engagement.

#### **U.S.-Sino Relations**

Early in President Obama's first term, U.S. policy towards China was summarized by a policy of "strategic reassurances," which was essentially a demand by American officials for China to demonstrate that their growth "will not come at the expense of security and well-being of others."<sup>14</sup> A strategy for building mutual trust, "strategic reassurance" was



the primary policy tool that Washington prescribed for Beijing to assure regional players of China's intentions of a peaceful rise to power with transparency and respect for the rule of law. Not only was it important for China to prove to Washington its peaceful intentions, the Obama Administrations ceded that such reassurances would also be vital for America's Asian security allies and partners. The purpose of reassurance was to ensure that China established itself as a rising power that "respects the rule of law and universal norms and … provides greater stability and growth for its own people."<sup>15</sup> In addition, in the "new era of engagement" under Obama's leadership, regional multilateral institutions will play a critical role in shaping regional dynamics, and the context in which China's rise to power can unfold peacefully.

As former-Deputy Secretary of State Steinberg articulated in a speech at the Center for a New American Security (CNAS) on 24 September 2009, titled "Administration's Vision of the U.S.-China Relationship," strategic reassurances by China were especially important in the following key areas:<sup>16</sup>

- Transparency and assurance on Chinese military activities in air, sea, and space, as well as nuclear weapons and the increasingly important cyber realm;
- Assurance that China's resource demand do not result in irresponsible mercantilism in developing countries such as Burma, Zimbabwe, and Sudan;
- Assurances within the U.S.-China economic relationship to lessen misunderstanding and missteps leading to a trade war.

The concept of "strategic reassurance" was designed to ensure that Beijing and Washington shared a vision of win-win solutions in multiple issue areas rather than zero-sum rivalries. However, during the first two years of the Obama Administration, the policy of "strategic reassurances" resulted in very little assurance from Beijing to the U.S. and China's neighbors. The Communist Party in China illustrated its non-compliance with global norms and rules through revisionist claims in the South China Sea, expanded naval activity, feuds with Google over internet freedom, and an intentionally obstructive role at the climate change negotiations in Copenhagen in 2009.<sup>17</sup> Critics of the policy held that "strategic reassurance" was in reality appeasement towards China, letting Beijing get away with irresponsible acts that undermined human rights and other global norms important to the establishment of the rule of law.<sup>18</sup> "Strategic reassurance" has been largely replaced by the "rebalance" to Asia, which has provided a new broader framework for engagement with countries in the Asia Pacific, including China.<sup>19</sup>

In an effort to enhance U.S.-Sino cooperation, the Obama Administration and the Chinese government launched the Strategic and Economic Dialogue in April 2009,



coined by Hillary Clinton as "the most intensive and expansive talks ever between our governments."<sup>20</sup> This strategic dialogue is designed to be a forum where the two sides can come together to discuss a range of bilateral issues, from security issues to energy initiatives to human rights. One meeting is scheduled annually, alternating between Washington and Beijing.<sup>21</sup> These strategic dialogues are a work-in-progress, although some criticize the talks as lacking concrete results, especially for pressing issues such as cyber security and political disputes.

Cross-Strait relations took a positive direction after Ma Ying-jeou of the Kuomintang (KMT) Party came into office as the president of Taiwan in 2008. With an official policy of cross-strait rapprochement, the Ma Administration took a dramatic turn away from the previous administration's pro-independence stance under Democratic People's Party (DPP) president Chen Shui-bian. Ma's friendly policy was highly favored in Beijing, ameliorating tensions between the two governments.<sup>22</sup> The signing of the Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA) in 2010 signified a new era in cross-Strait relations and a deepening economic relationship. While cross-Strait rapprochement efforts have eliminated much of the contention regarding Taiwan in Sino-U.S. relations during Obama's first term, the issue of U.S. arms sales to Taiwan continues to be a controversial topic. Chinese criticisms in aftermath of a completed arms sale package in the fall of 2011 demonstrated Beijing's irritation at Washington's role in arming Taiwan. As Taiwan continues to press the U.S. for F-16 sales, the Obama Administration will have to walk the tight rope of fulfilling its security obligations in Taiwan and maintaining a constructive relationship with China.

#### **U.S.-Sino-Southeast Asia Relations**

China's assertive behavior in the South China Sea during the first two years of the Obama Administration raised concerns in Washington as Beijing's intentions in the maritime domain were brought into question. China's territorial disputes with Vietnam and the Philippines highlighted the difficulties presented by quarrels in the South China Sea. As one of the world's most important energy trade routes in the world, the Strait of Malacca is the main shipping route between African and Persian Gulf suppliers and Asian consumers. Almost a third of global crude oil and over half of global liquefied gas passes through this channel each year.<sup>23</sup> Given the Strait's importance, Southeast Asian governments have demonstrated that they will not easily give up territories in the maritime domain in the face of a more assertive China.

From 2009 to 2010, Chinese authorities detained an unusually high number of Vietnamese trawlers in waters near the Paracels, in addition to expanded its deployment of patrol vessels in the vicinity of the Spratly Islands. Southeast Asian territorial



claimants have been unsettled by China's increasingly aggressive behavior. In addition, a joint submission by Malaysia and Vietnam in May 2009 to the Commission on the Limits of Continental Shelf (CLCS) claimed seabed resources in the southern South China Sea, which disregarded other interested parties such as Brunei, China, and the Philippines.<sup>24</sup> This move exacerbated the frictions of overlapping claims by other nations in the South China Sea.

On 9 March 2009, a Pentagon statement reported that five Chinese ships harassed U.S. surveillance ship USNS Impeccable while it was conducting routine operations in international waters in the South China Sea after a week of provocative acts against U.S. vessels.<sup>25</sup> Washington responded in protest to these actions to the Foreign Ministry in China as well as the Chinese embassy in Washington. This maritime dispute highlighted tensions caused by a Chinese naval presence in the South China Sea and greatly alarmed officials in Washington concerning China's broader regional and global intentions.

The Obama Administration addressed the tensions in the South China Sea at the Association of Southeast Asian Nations Regional Forum in Hanoi in July 2010, where former-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton stated that the U.S. supported "freedom of navigation, open access to Asia's maritime commons, and respect for international law in the South China Sea."<sup>26</sup> By highlighting the importance of resolving disputes without the use or threat of force, Secretary Clinton strategically delivered a message of U.S. interests in preserving peace in the busy sea-lanes of South China Sea, and more importantly, internationalized the issue, a move against which China protests.<sup>27</sup> The Administration's move to openly state its national interest in commercial lanes in the South China Sea demonstrated the rising importance of Southeast Asia to the U.S. foreign policy agenda.

In addition to maritime security issues in U.S.-Sino-Southeast Asia relations, human rights and democracy-building remain important agendas for policymakers in the Obama Administration. American advocacy for democratic values, adherence to universal human rights, and free and open markets clash with Chinese governance which is characterized by authoritarianism, centralized and controlled economic planning, and a bad track record of non-compliance with human rights laws and norms. As the result, China's credibility as a responsible stakeholder remains in question. In contrast to China's behavior, rising powers in Southeast Asia increasingly adhere to shared values that could challenge China's non-compliance with regional norms for democratic values and rights.



## **Engagement and Multilateral Institutionalism**

The first two years of the Obama Administration revealed a significantly high volume of U.S. activities in Southeast Asia: a first-ever visit by a U.S. secretary of state to the ASEAN secretariat, the U.S. signing of the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation (TAC), the appointment of a resident ambassador to ASEAN David L. Carden, the holding of U.S.-ASEAN Leaders Summits. In addition, the U.S. announced a policy of engagement with Burma, the declaration of a Lower Mekong Initiative (LMI), and a clear statement on U.S. interests in the South China Sea. U.S. support for regional institutions was clear and unprecedented. Active U.S. engagement with every country in the region stemmed from the Administration's concerted interest in the rise of new players in Southeast Asia and the growing role that these states may yet play in a global context.<sup>28</sup>

The Obama Administration has taken a strong interest in participating in and engaging with multilateral regional institutions in Asia such as the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC), ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF), and the East Asia Summit (EAS), in which President Obama became the first U.S. president to participate in on 19 November 2011.<sup>29</sup> The Administration's interests in solving challenges of maritime security, non-proliferation, and disaster response were highlighted during this meeting.<sup>30</sup> The President's frequent participation in regional institutions demonstrates Washington's express interest in active engagement in the region's multilateral institutional architecture.

In addition to participating in multilateral institutions in Southeast Asia, the Obama Administration has also made trilateral cooperation between U.S.-Japan-India, U.S.-Korea-Japan, and U.S.-Japan-Australia a priority. The first U.S.-Japan-India trilateral meeting was held on 19 December 2011 at the U.S. State Department. Shared values such as democracy, human rights, rule of law, and open markets brought the three sides

together. Some claim that these shared stated values are an effort push to back against Chinese influence in the Asia-Pacific.31 The

"The cooperative effort between the U.S., Japan, and the Republic of Korea, has made a difference, not only with respect to the North Korean provocations, but it has sent a strong signal about the strength of our alliance."

-Secretary John Kerry, July 2013

U.S.-Korea-Japan trilateral meetings have taken place on an "as-needed" basis to address regional concerns, including security threats and humanitarian assistance.<sup>32</sup> The security triangle has united around concerns caused by provocations of the North



Korean government, with all three governments calling for denuclearization on the Korean peninsula.<sup>33</sup> These talks demonstrate the Obama Administration's emphasis on cooperation with alliance partners to conduct its regional diplomacy in Asia.

### **U.S.-Japan Relations**

Relations with Japan were rocky in the Obama Administration's first term, which saw four different Japanese Prime Ministers including Taro Aso (LDP), Yukio Hatoyama (DPJ), Naoto Kan (DPJ), and Yoshihiko Noda (DPJ). The frequency of leadership changes in Tokyo over a short span of time resulted in a difficult and strained alliance relationship. Controversies on the relocation of U.S. forces at the Futenma Marine Corps Air Base in Okinawa further deepened the rift between Washington and Tokyo under the Obama Administration.

In September 2009, Yukio Hatoyama took office as the first prime minister from the Democratic Party of Japan (DPJ). Hatoyama had an agenda to shift from a U.S.-centric to an Asia-centric foreign policy focus and vowed to close Futenma and transfer its functions off Okinawa, a prefecture that houses 75% of U.S. forces in Japan with only 0.6 percent of Japan's total land mass.<sup>34</sup> Hatoyama vowed to revisit the 2006 agreement that stipulated the relocation of the Futenma base from the densely populated Ginowan City to Henoko, located on the less-populated Northeastern shore of Okinawa. The agreement also designated the relocation of eight-thousand Marines and nine-thousand family members to Guam by 2014.<sup>35</sup> In response, Obama Administration officials urged Japanese leaders to move on from revisiting the 2006 agreement and to honor basing arrangements.<sup>36</sup>

Legislators in Congress added fuel to the controversy of the relocation of U.S. forces on Okinawa by questioning the cost of rebasing, which had ballooned from an initial estimate of \$10.3 billion to \$23.9 billion. Senators Carl Levin, John McCain, and James Webb led the scrutiny against the existing plan of relocation and questioned its affordability. They raised concerns regarding the growing estimated costs of moving 8,000 Marines and their dependents from Futema to Guam and blocked funds dedicated to the realignment. Although both the U.S. and Japan were officially committed to the construction of the new base, political and budgetary constraints regarding the Futema relocation plan made significant progress in the near term very difficult, if not impossible.<sup>37</sup>

Historical controversies continued to mar Japan's regional relationships with Korea and China, indirectly affecting U.S. bilateral relations in Northeast Asia. Offensive Japanese comments regarding Korean "comfort women" during World War II, prime ministeriallevel visits to the controversial Yasukuni Shrine, and territorial disputes at the



Dokdo/Takeshima Islets (in which Japan and South Korea made different historical claims) all added to the tension. As the alliance partner for both Tokyo and Seoul, Washington has had the challenging role of trying to advise both governments on the benefits of more sensitive and amicable political maneuvers and policies.

U.S. assistance to Japan in the wake of the March 2011 earthquake and tsunami significantly altered the tone of the alliance relationship. A string of natural disasters ravished several cities, killed an estimated 16,000 people, and triggered a nuclear meltdown at the Fukushima Daiichi plant. The Obama Administration launched "Operation Tomodachi" (translated as Operation Friends) to provide relief to disaster victims. This involved nearly 24,000 U.S. service members, 189 aircraft, and 24 naval ships, at a total cost of nearly \$90 million.<sup>38</sup> Aid efforts focused on transporting relief supplies, JSDF personnel and equipment, as well as searching for stranded victims and restoring facilities at Sendai Airport.<sup>39</sup> Japanese public opinion of the U.S. according to the Pew Research Center significantly improved, reaching 85% (the highest in a decade), after the extensive efforts of Operation Tomodachi.<sup>40</sup>

#### **U.S.-Korea Relations**

The most important success of Obama's first term on the Korean peninsula was the passing of the Korea-US Free Trade Agreement (KORUS-FTA). An initiative beginning in the Bush Administration, the KORUS-FTA signifies an important move forward in the bilateral economic relationship between two major economies in the 21<sup>st</sup> century.

The security challenge posed by North Korea's repeated provocations during President Obama's first term have drawn Washington and Seoul closer together. The Obama Administration, which begun with the hopes of engaging North Korea with an open hand, was rapidly disillusioned by Pyongyang's lack of reciprocity on commitments. Furthermore, North Korea's 2009 nuclear test; the 2010 sinking of *Cheonan*, a South Korean naval corvette, by a North Korean torpedo; the shelling of the South Korean island Yeonpyong; and attempted rocket launches brought greater division between and increased scrutiny of inter-Korean relations, and strengthened the U.S.-South Korea security alliance in the face of active North Korean threats.

In June 2010, as a response to North Korea's provocations, President Obama and former-President of South Korea Lee Myung-bak agreed to postpone the transfer of wartime operational control (OPCON) from the U.S. to South Korea, initially planned in 2007, from 17 April 2012 to December 2015. The postponement "reflects the current security condition on the Korean peninsula and will strengthen the alliance of the two nations," said Lee after the bilateral summit at the G-20 meeting in Toronto. The purpose of the transfer was to "send a clear message of the U.S. staying power in the



region," said Ambassador Jeff Bader at a press briefing at the White House immediately after the postponement was announced.<sup>41</sup> According to recent reports, South Korea has requested further postponement of the OPCON transfer date set for the end of 2015 due to heightened threats from North Korea in early 2013. The Obama Administration, amidst severe defense budget cuts, is likely to continue to support eventual OPCON transfer.<sup>42</sup>

The US-Korea alliance has seen some important changes within President Obama's first term. The 2009 Joint Vision statement for the U.S.-South Korea alliance strategically shifted the fulcrum of bilateral cooperation from being Korea-centric to one that focuses on global challenges, ranging from terrorism, proliferation of weapons of mass destruction, piracy, organized crime, to climate change, poverty, infringement on human rights, energy security, and endemic diseases.<sup>43</sup> Such broadened focus for the alliance highlights the Obama Administration's desire to redistribute the weight of responsibility for its global priorities and increase burden-sharing among partners and allies.

### Air-Sea Battle Concept

China's rapid military modernization continued to raise concerns in Washington on U.S. defense capabilities and preparedness to counter Chinese force mobilization in the Asia-Pacific, specifically against U.S. friends such as Japan, South Korea, and Taiwan. To counter China's anti-area access denial (A2/AD) strategy which is founded on the core element of maintaining a "keep-out" zone to limit or hinder U.S. access, the 2010 Quadrennial Defense Report (QDR) introduced the air-sea battle (ASB) concept to counter and hedge against Chinese threats in the Asia-Pacific.<sup>44</sup> The ASB concept is a strategy for aligning air and naval commands so that they are more integrated and ready to take on threats should there be a sudden contingency.

Under the Obama Administration, the importance of military posturing in the Asia-Pacific has not gone unnoticed. The ASB concept is a strategy for the U.S. to creatively utilize a wide range of resources and joint capabilities with partners to counter any traditional security threats in the region. Analysis of the concept shows that it is largely aimed at the coordinating and mobilizing of forward-deployed forces should regional actors choose aggression in the near-sea and air space. By combining symmetric weapons warfare with asymmetric operations, the U.S. seeks to become flexible in its force posturing and to develop an integrated force with the necessary characteristics and capabilities to succeed.<sup>45</sup>

In short, the May 2013 Department of Defense report titled "Air-Sea Battle: Service Collaboration to Address A2/AD Challenges" summarizes the ASB as a strategy of



developing "networked, integrated forces capable of attack-in-depth to disrupt, destroy and defeat adversary forces." As a fairly new concept introduced by the Department of Defense under Obama's first term, the implementation and further development of the ASB concept is likely to continue in Obama's second term – especially given the PRC's (People's Republic of China's) continuing military build-up and U.S. and ally interests in the region.

#### **Obama's "Rebalance" to Asia**

The "pivot" or "rebalance" to Asia was promulgated by the Obama Administration in the fall of 2011 and early 2012.<sup>46</sup> With a high-profile series of Presidential and Cabinet-level trips, announcements, speeches, and articles, the "Pacific Pivot" has garnered the attention of Asian allies and partners.<sup>47</sup> U.S. emphasis on the importance of Asia served to demonstrate the Administration's commitment and resolve to the policy.<sup>48</sup> The "pivot," a term that suggests an absolutist connotation of turning from a former trajectory to the current direction, has been substituted with "rebalancing," which is more relativistic, both in terms of where America places its priorities geographically and which policy arenas it emphasizes.<sup>49</sup> Security, economic and human rights components to the rebalance color the scope of the new foreign policy.<sup>50</sup>

One of the top priorities of the Obama Administration is to strengthen its relationship with alliance partners, including Japan, South Korea, Australia, Thailand, and the Philippines, which are described by Hillary Clinton as "the fulcrum of U.S. strategic turn to the Asia-Pacific."<sup>51</sup> The core goals of the Obama Administration for its alliances are to update alliance relationships by maintaining consensus on core objectives of the alliances; to ensure that alliances are "nimble" and "adaptive" to new regional challenges; and to guarantee that the defense capabilities of alliances are capable of deterring provocation from potential non-alliance actors.<sup>52</sup>

In the post-9-11 international security environment, the Obama Administration seeks maximum agility and a capable force structure in the Asia-Pacific to deal with imminent regional and global threats. Accordingly, the highest-profile new initiatives of the "rebalance" policy lie in the security sphere. By strategically placing more forward-deployed troops in Australia and Singapore, as well as maintaining and strengthening its military presence through a broader distribution of forces, including Guam and Philippines, the Obama Administration has pursued a more flexible and capable military force structure in the region.<sup>53</sup> The Department of Defense and White House have stressed their desire to increase training and joint exercises with allies and new military partners in the region as a crucial part of the "rebalance."



Moreover, the Obama Administration has pledged that defense cuts will not come at the expense of the Asia-Pacific, with former Defense Secretary Leon E. Panetta promising that the Navy will reconfigure it forces from a 50-50 split between the Atlantic Ocean and the Pacific to 60 percent of the Navy's assets being assigned to the Pacific Ocean.<sup>54</sup> As a primarily naval theater of operations with the exception of the Korean peninsula, the defense structure in Asia relies heavily on sea lanes. The "rebalance" policy not only aims to protect the region from unwanted security threats, but also to secure commercial sea lanes for American imports and exports flowing in and out of the region. It is increasingly important for the U.S. to maintain freedom for navigation from the Arabian Sea to the Pacific Ocean.<sup>55</sup>

The economic aspects of the "rebalance" under the Obama Administration have been largely shaped by U.S. participation in the TPP talks aimed at institutionalizing regional free trade practices. The vision of the U.S. Trade Representative for the TPP is an FTA for the twelve negotiating parties – Australia, Brunei, Chile, Canada, Japan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Peru, Singapore, the U.S., and Vietnam – which will form the basis for a broader agreement that eventually could eventually include all the economies of the Asia-Pacific region, including China.<sup>56</sup> If successful, the TPP could provide the US with a number of benefits. It would include U.S. access to growing markets in Asia, help stimulate the growth in U.S. exports, generate export-related jobs, and foster an economic recovery, while enhancing measures to protect U.S. intellectual property rights, and ensuring that business competition occurs in a fair regional market.<sup>57</sup>

The third major component of the U.S. "rebalance" policy falls in the "dignity basket" that seeks to uphold democratic and human rights and the rule of law. The Obama Administration's emphasis on universal rights targets the credibility of the Chinese government in the midst of its rapid growth and intends to apply pressure on Beijing to adhere to right practices as a responsible stakeholder. In this way, China's rise would be perceived as less of a threat to regional and global powers and more as a constructive member of the international community.

The Administration's "rebalance" to the Asia-Pacific region is in essence a hedging strategy towards China, one that combines engagement with Beijing with the creation of a network of bilateral military partnerships and alliances in the Asia-Pacific as a potential counterweight against the rise of China.<sup>58</sup> The U.S. "rebalance" has endowed smaller nations who are claimants of the South China Sea territories with more political capital without becoming directly involved in such territorial disputes. As a result, Chinese and western analysts are concerned about the "rebalance" being an actual policy of containment against China. Obama Administration officials, in response, repeatedly make clear that "rebalance" to Asia is not a containment strategy, but a policy aimed at



strategically placing the U.S. in a favorable position as the Asia-Pacific becomes one of the major centers of global activity.

Some criticisms of the "rebalance" in Obama's first term have been contingent on the fact that America's growing role in the region has been predominantly military in nature. Observers point to the rhetorical emphasis of Asia in the Obama Administration and ask whether the "rebalance" is credible or not. Given the growing presence of U.S. military forces in Asia—made possible in part by the military drawdown in Afghanistan and Iraq during Obama's first term—the effect of the "rebalance" so far has been most obviously observed in military affairs.<sup>59</sup> Officials in the Administration have made an effort to widen the perceived scope of the "rebalance" policy through addresses and speeches, averring that the policy also includes economic, diplomatic, and cultural elements, despite regional doubts. Policies of engagement with Asian countries within the "rebalance" framework will have to be realized in President Obama's second term in order for measures other than enhanced U.S. military presence to be felt in the region. The credibility and commitment of the Obama Administration to "rebalance" to Asia will be put to the test as the next four years present the President's Asia team with challenges to overcome and new opportunities to seize.

#### **Obama's Second Term: Personnel Changes**

The January 2013 inauguration of President Obama for a second term has prompted a series of personnel changes within the State Department, Pentagon, and National Security Staff. Senator John Kerry, the nominee for Secretary of State, was confirmed on January 29th; Senator Chuck Hagel, the nominee for Secretary of Defense, was confirmed on February 26th after a bruising Senate confirmation hearing; and John Brennan, the nominee for Director of the Central Intelligence Agency, was confirmed March 7th. These three men (less so Brennan) represent the new faces of Obama's foreign and security policy team with potential implications for the Asia-Pacific.<sup>60</sup>

For the "inner Cabinet," which includes the top positions at the departments of State, Defense, Treasury and Justice, President Obama selected familiar entities who have been with him since his first days in office or earlier. With the departure of former-Secretary of State Hillary Clinton and former-Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs Kurt Campbell, two key architects of the "rebalance" policy, questions have been raised about the political support in Washington for sustaining the "rebalance" to Asia. The close relationship between Clinton and Campbell, and Clinton's close relationship to President Obama, gave the "pivot to Asia" policy the top-down political support that it needed to navigate bureaucratic fights within government bureaucracies over strategy and allocation of resources.



Policy battles having taken place within the first term, issues now going forward will presumably be less about strategic direction than in the ability to sustain support across government. Personnel shifts within the foreign policy and national security system, however, could have a meaningful effect on how the Asia policies laid out in the first four years of the Obama Administration are executed and sustained over the next four years.

#### State Department

Under Secretary Kerry's leadership, the State Department has focused much of its attention on the Middle East, making observers nervous about his commitment to the "rebalancing" in the Asia-Pacific, an effort spearheaded by Kerry's predecessor. Largely seen as an Atlanticist, Kerry's initial briefings at the State Department reportedly left many with the impression that he would focus primarily on the Middle East, Iran, and Russia – possibly at the expense of Asia. These perceptions were reinforced during his first few weeks as Secretary as he made his inaugural trip abroad to Europe and the Middle East, but not Asia (unlike Clinton).<sup>61</sup> Furthermore, the painstakingly slow pace of nominating an Assistant Secretary for Asia also gave cause for observers to question Kerry's priorities and his commitment to the "rebalance" policy.<sup>62</sup>

A position that is intimately tied to the "pivot" policy and actively involved in its execution is that of the person permanently filling the post vacated by the departure of Kurt Campbell. In July 2013, Daniel Russel was officially confirmed for his post as Assistant Secretary for East Asian and Pacific Affairs at the State Department. Russel, a career member of the Senior Foreign Service, served as the Special Assistant to the President and Senior Director for Asian Affairs on the White House National Security Staff (NSS) immediately prior to his current post. As a 'Japan guy',<sup>63</sup> Russel's nomination was greeted by critics as misguided, particularly at a time when Obama's "pivot to Asia" necessitated a deeper knowledge of China.<sup>64</sup> Evan Medeiros, who is the former NSS Director for China, has replaced Russel as the NSS Senior Director for Asia. With Tom Donilon replaced by Susan Rice, it appears that Russel may be the point-person on actualizing the substance of the "rebalance" strategy.

From 2009 to 2011, Russel was the NSS Director for Japan, South Korea, and North Korea. Before joining the NSS, Mr. Russel was Director of the Office of Japanese Affairs at the Department of State. From 2005 to 2008, he was U.S. Consul General in Osaka-Kobe, Japan. Previously, he served as Deputy Chief of Mission at the U.S. Embassy in The Hague from 2002 to 2005, and as Deputy Chief of Mission at the U.S. Embassy in Nicosia, Cyprus from 1999 to 2002. From 1996 to 1999, Russel was Chief of Staff to the Under Secretary of State for Political Affairs. Earlier assignments include posts at the



U.S. Embassy in Seoul, Korea and with the U.S. Mission to the United Nations.<sup>65</sup> With a wealth of experience in Asia, Russel brings the expertise needed in Washington to continue the "rebalancing" in Asia during Obama's second term.

President Obama also named Joseph Yun, who filled in for Kurt Campbell as acting Assistant Secretary of State, as U.S. Ambassador to Malaysia.<sup>66</sup> As a long-time State

Department official who, during Obama's first term was intimately engaged with the U.S. "pivot," Yun's nomination as Ambassador to Malaysia, a country based in Southeast Asia, seems to highlight the importance that the Obama Administration attaches to the Southeast Asia in its "pivot" policy.

Clifford Hart, who served as the Obama Administration's special envoy to the six-way talks since June 2011, has assumed the position as the U.S. Consul General for Hong Kong and Macau, replacing Stephen Young.<sup>67</sup> As a veteran-diplomat with extensive experience in Asia, including three posts in the PRC (People's Republic of China) and two in the ROC (Republic of China, or Taiwan), Hart, as an Obama Administration official, has the difficult task of repairing relations after recent tensions arising from the Edward Snowden case.<sup>68</sup> Hart must mend the broken trust between U.S. law enforcement agencies and their counterparts in Hong Kong after Snowden, a former National Security Agency contractor who leaked sensitive

#### Secretary Kerry's Team

Secretary Kerry has been moving to fill other posts from his former Senate Foreign Relations Committee and personal staff. Alec Gerlach, Kerry's former press secretary in the Senate, an Obama 2008 campaign operative and also a Glover Park Group veteran, is Kerry's personal spokesman in the State Department's public affairs operation. Shannon Smith, a longtime Senate Foreign Relations Committee Africa hand is to be deputy assistant secretary in State's Africa bureau. The committee's chief counsel, Andrew Keller, joins the legal team at the department, and Greg Kausner, who handled arms control and arms sales at the committee has joined the political military team as a deputy assistant secretary. Anthony Wier, who handled non-proliferation matters for the committee, joins the policy planning shop, along with Perry Cammack (for the Middle East) and Melanie Nakagawa (for energy and environment), working for their old committee boss, David McKean.

Source: Al Kamen, "Kerry team starting to fill in at State," *Washington Post*, 15 May 2013, <<u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/in-the-</u> loop/post/kerry-team-starting-to-fill-in-at-state/2013/05/15/e65ce214bbf8-11e2-97d4-a479289a31f9 blog.html>



information on extensive internet and phone surveillance by U.S. intelligence, was allowed to leave Hong Kong on 23 June 2013, defying Washington's requests for extradition.<sup>69</sup>

#### **Defense Department**

Former Senator Chuck Hagel replaced Secretary of Defense Leon Panetta in late February of 2013. Upon entering office Hagel's attention has been largely given to the pressures of the across-the-board cuts known as the sequestration. These cuts bring into question U.S. plans to increase military presence in the Asia-Pacific, namely in the Philippines, Singapore, and Australia. Observers also question the credibility of former Defense Secretary Panetta's pledge at the June 2012 Shangri-La Dialogue, where he affirmed that the U.S. navy will re-posture its forces from today's roughly 50-50 split from the Pacific and Atlantic to a 60-40 split in these oceans by 2020.70 As the sequestration cuts have been taking place, Asian countries question the ability of U.S. to follow through on their previous plan to "rebalance" U.S. military assets to Asia. As a response to these concerns, Secretary Hagel has made an effort to reassure allies and partners in the region via multilateral institutions, including the most recent Shangri-La Dialogue held in June 2013. At this multilateral forum, Hagel highlighted U.S. commitment to the region, by specifically emphasizing U.S. military re-posturing in Asia through force deployments, technological innovation, and strategic realignment; bilateral alliances and partnerships; as well as participation in multilateral institutions to create a sustainable regional security architecture.71 Secretary Hagel's speech reiterated the Administration's priorities and strategic plans in the Asia-Pacific extending from the "rebalancing" policy of President Obama's first term.

Mark Lippert, who was the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asian and Pacific Security Affairs, was promoted to serve as the chief of staff to Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel in early May. <sup>72</sup> Hagel and Lippert have known each other for many years before coming to the Pentagon. Formerly a foreign policy adviser to Senator Barack Obama in 2005, Lippert's promotion will bring to Hagel a trusted White House operative, and to the White House, a solid communication link from Hagel. Although Hagel has long been an Obama friend, he has no working experience with the senior staffers whom Lippert knows well. Lippert's background and experience s are expected to help Hagel navigate the Pentagon's bureaucratic waters and "enforce Hagel's will" across the building.<sup>73</sup> Lippert is "results-oriented and collaborative," and has proven his ability to manage people within the framework of bureaucracy.<sup>74</sup>

Peter R. Lavoy now serves as the Acting Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asian and Pacific Security Affairs (APSA). He is the principal deputy assistant secretary of defense



working on Afghanistan, Pakistan, India, and Central Asian policy. Dave Helvey is the current (Note: no longer "acting") Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for East Asia and the Principal Director for East Asia in the Office of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Asian and Pacific Security Affairs, East Asia (APSA/EA).

The leadership changes observed in the Pentagon have the potential to noticeably impact policy plans in the Asia-Pacific arena. However, with significant pressure from sequestration cuts, the ongoing "furloughs" at the Department of Defense (DoD) have taken up the bulk of the attention of Pentagon officials who are in charge of executing the new, down-sized budget. Under budget pressures from Congress, the DoD is tasked with reallocating resources and cutting defense personnel and programs while ensuring that American defense architecture around the world is ready to face a diverse range of global threats.

In maneuvering the balance of the trade-off between troop capacity and defense capability, Hagel faces tough decisions. One option is to maintain a sizable military to assure overseas presence and project global power. But this comes at the expense of military technology innovation in cyber-warfare and Special Operations. The other option, the vice-versa, is to increase technology and significantly decrease military capacity by cutting the number of forces, resulting in the military going to fewer places and do fewer things, especially if crises occurred simultaneously in different regions of the world.<sup>75</sup> As sequestration continues to affect the DoD and its defense planning, the military component of the "rebalance" – which calls for new forward deployments in U.S. naval, air, and land forces – may be scrutinized, bringing the credibility of the "rebalance" policy into question.

#### White House

The nomination with the most significant bearing on the White House's management of foreign policy and national security team is the selection of UN Ambassador Susan Rice as Obama's national security adviser, to replace the retiring Thomas Donilon.<sup>76</sup> The national-security job makes Rice the president's foreign policy briefer, gatekeeper, troubleshooter and chief broker in inter-agency wrangles over foreign policy and security. <sup>77</sup> Yet in terms of her personal capacity, it remains to be seen if Rice will be able to command the same kind of influence that Donilon had over foreign policy/national security during Obama's first term. In any case, it is without a doubt that the second term of the Obama Administration will carry with it a different tone from the first.

Samantha Powers was appointed to serve as U.S. Ambassador to the United Nations, filling in the position of NSA Susan Rice.<sup>78</sup> Powers is the former-Special Assistant to the President and Senior Director for Multilateral Affairs and Human Rights. The author of



numerous books, Powers is most well-known for "A Problem from Hell": America and the Age of Genocide (2003) and Chasing the Flame: Sergio Vieira de Mello and the Fight to Save the World (2008).

Like Rice, Powers is a known champion of human rights and supports more "interventionist" policy in situations where there are flagrant abuses of human rights. The appointments of Rice and nomination of Powers in their respective positions appears to give the human rights community powerful advocates for their cause in very senior level positions.

Denis McDonough is the new White House new chief of staff. A former aide to Senator Tom Daschle, where he worked under Mark Lippert (the current chief of staff, or TAS in Pentagon jargon, of Secretary Hagel),<sup>79</sup> McDonough is known for his strong work ethic, his mild manner, and his devotion to the Catholic faith.<sup>80</sup> As Obama himself indicated during a press conference, McDonough has been involved in just about every major national security decision made by Obama since he took office, from the surge in U.S. troops in Afghanistan to the launching of the commando raid that killed Al Qaeda chief Osama bin Laden.<sup>81</sup>

The appointment of former White House Chief of Staff Jack Lew as Secretary of Treasury, and his first subsequent overseas visit to China, suggests that economic issues may be under close scrutiny by President Obama during his second term.<sup>82</sup> Indeed, as indicated earlier, for his "inner Cabinet" — the top positions at the departments of State, Defense, Treasury and Justice — have been deliberately filled with loyalists.<sup>83</sup> The trio of "old hands" inside the West Wing — senior adviser Valerie Jarrett, Chief of Staff Denis McDonough — will exert greater top-down influence over policy decisions.<sup>84</sup>

Tony Blinken (Vice President Biden's former top aide) replaced Denis McDonough as Deputy National Security Advisor, with McDonough moving up to serve as White House Chief of Staff. Jacob Sullivan, an influential adviser under Secretary Clinton as director of the State Department's Policy Planning Office since 15 February 2011, and part of Clinton's inner circle, has replaced Blinken as Vice President Biden's top aide as his national security adviser.<sup>85</sup>

### Implications

What effect will these personnel changes in Obama's foreign policy team have on the U.S. Asia policy? It remains unclear. However, it is speculated that by assembling a team where all the top players are going in the same direction and have notably close relations with the President, there could be a tendency for groupthink.<sup>86</sup> Some speculate that



there is a potential for a more "centralized" policymaking process dominated by the White House, with fewer strong dissenting voices and less debate injected into the policymaking process compared to the first four years of Obama's presidency.<sup>87</sup> One other effect – a widely speculated one – could be reduced emphasis on the "rebalancing," which some circles have criticized for being more symbolic than substantive.

Not only are leadership changes within the Obama Administration important for the future of Asia policy, but also other new vectors for the region are at play as Obama's second term was met by a wave of regional leadership changes. Former-Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe resumed office in December 2012, having held the position previously from 2006 to 2007; China's 18<sup>th</sup> Party Congress in 2012 brought in the fifth generation of new leaders, with Xi Jinping as the General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party; Park Geun-hye was inaugurated as South Korea's first female president in February 2013; Kim Jong-un succeeded his father as the supreme leader of North Korea after Kim Jong-il's death in November 2011. The leadership changes in Northeast Asia present a new security environment for the Obama Administration to make sense of and maneuver carefully.

#### Conclusion

The Obama Administration's second-term objectives in the Asia-Pacific, though largely the same in rhetoric, can only be truly measured by the level of commitment demonstrated by officials and the allocation of limited resources. The "rebalance" to Asia has faced some setbacks with the flurry of personnel changes and the lack of an obvious point-person for Asia within the Administration. With the original strong proponents of the "rebalance" to Asia, Hillary Clinton and Kurt Campbell, now out of office, and the results of new leadership in greater Asia beg the question of U.S. credibility in maintaining its strategic emphasis in the Asia-Pacific. In the coming years, the strategic goals of maintaining close ties with alliance partners, managing China's rise and contingencies on the Korean peninsula, ensuring free and safe trade for American transnational business interests, and injecting liberal ideologies such as civil liberties into societies in transition will likely remain as some of the top priorities of the Administration for Asia. The challenge will be how the officials in Obama's second term carry out these objectives.



#### References

<sup>1</sup> Randall Schriver spoke on the Panel on Security and Foreign Policy at the US- New Zealand Pacific Partnership Forum in Washington, D.C. on 21 May 2013. Watch panel discussion here: <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?feature=player\_embedded&v=05CR\_U3wQXM#at=817</u>

<sup>2</sup> William H. Cooper. "Free Trade Agreements: Impact on U.S. Trade and Implications for U.S. Trade Policy." *CRS Report*. 18 June 2012, <<u>http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/RL31356.pdf</u>>

<sup>3</sup> Mark Manyin, et al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing Toward Asia," *CRS*. 28 March 2012, p. 2, <<u>http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R42448.pdf</u>>

<sup>4</sup> Secretary of Defense Robert M. Gates, speech delivered at Sophia University in Tokyo, Japan, 9 Nov 2007. Transcript here: <<u>http://www.defense.gov/speeches/speech.aspx?speechid=1192</u>>

<sup>5</sup> "CSI: Container Security Initiative," U.S. Customs and Border Protection, < <u>http://www.cbp.gov/xp/cgov/trade/cargo\_security/csi/</u>>

<sup>6</sup> Nancy Gibbs and Michael Duffy, "Saving face: Two planes collide, two Presidents bark and then dial back the rhetoric. Some lessons about Bush's reflexes, Jiang's rule and the return of a rivalry," Inside Politics, *CNN*, 9 April 2001, < <u>http://www.cnn.com/ALLPOLITICS/time/2001/04/16/face.html</u>>

<sup>7</sup> Chien-peng Chung. "China's 'War on Terror': September 11 and Uigher Separatism." *Foreign Affairs*. July/August 2002, <<u>http://www.cfr.org/china/chinas-war-terror-september-11-uighur-separatism/p4765</u>>

<sup>8</sup> Yuan Peng. "China policy under the next Bush administration." *Association for Asian Research (AFAR)*. 15 Dec 2004, <<u>http://www.asianresearch.org/articles/2415.html</u>>

9 M Muttaqien. "Japan in the Global "War on Terrorism." *Global & Strategies*. July – December 2007, p. 4 < <u>http://journal.unair.ac.id/filerPDF/global6%20mt.pdf</u>>

<sup>10</sup> Larry A. Niksch. "Korea: U.S.-Korean Relations – Issues for Congress." *CRS*. 16 June 2005, p. 15 <<u>http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IB98045.pdf</u>>

<sup>11</sup>Siow Yue Chia. "Regional Trade Policy Cooperation and Architecture in East Asia." *ADB Institute*. Feb 2010, <<u>http://www.adbi.org/working-</u>

paper/2010/02/02/3450.regional.trade.policy.east.asia/impact.of.the.global.financial.and.economic.crisi s.on.east.asian.trade/>

<sup>12</sup>Ibid.

<sup>13</sup> Simon J Evenett. "Crisis-era protectionism one year after the Washington G20 meeting: A GTA update, some new analysis, and a few words of caution." *VOX*. 27 Nov 2009. < <u>http://www.voxeu.org/article/crisis-era-protectionism-one-year-after-washington-g20-meeting</u>>

<sup>14</sup> Deputy Secretary of State James B. Steinberg delivered a keynote address at CNAS in Washington, DC, 24 Sept 2009. Transcript and video here: <a href="http://www.state.gov/s/d/former/steinberg/remarks/2009/169332.htm">http://www.state.gov/s/d/former/steinberg/remarks/2009/169332.htm</a>

<sup>15</sup> Ibid.



#### <sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> Thomas Wright. "How China Gambit Backfired." *The Diplomat.* 28 July 2010, <<u>http://thediplomat.com/2010/07/28/how-china-gambit-backfired/</u>>

<sup>18</sup> Kelley Currie. "The Doctrines of 'Strategic Reassurance." *The Wall Street Journal*. 22 Oct 2009, <<u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704224004574488292885761628.html</u>>

<sup>19</sup> For more on politics behind "strategic reassurances," see Josh's Rogin's "The end of the concept of 'strategic reassurance'?" on *Foreign Policy: The* Cable, published 6 Nov 2009, < <u>http://thecable.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2009/11/06/the end of the concept of strategic reassurance e</u>>;

Michael Mazza and Daniel Vajdic's "Obama's rudderless China, Russia policy" on Global Public Square Blogs, *CNN*, published 26 Sept 2012, <<u>http://globalpublicsquare.blogs.cnn.com/2012/09/26/obamas-rudderless-china-russia-policy/</u>>

<sup>20</sup> Hillary Clinton. "America's Pacific Century." *Foreign Policy*. Nov 2011, <www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2011/10/11/americas\_pacific\_century>

<sup>21</sup> Christopher K. Johnson and Matthew P. Goodman. "U.S.-China S&ED: New Players, Familiar Issues," *CSIS*, 8 Jul 2013, <<u>http://csis.org/publication/us-china-sed-new-players-familiar-issues</u>>

<sup>22</sup> Abraham M. Denmark and Richard Fontaine, "Taiwan's Gamble: The Cross-Strait Rapprochement and its Implications for U.S. policy," *CNAS*, Dec 2009, < <u>http://www.cnas.org/files/documents/publications/Taiwan\_Denmark\_Dec2009\_code502\_policybrief2.pdf</u>>

<sup>23</sup> "The South China Sea is an important world energy trade route," U.S. Energy Information Administration, 4 April 2013, < <u>http://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.cfm?id=10671</u>>

<sup>24</sup> Bonnie S. Glaser, "Tensions Flare in the South China Sea," *CSIS*, 29 June 2011, <u>http://csis.org/files/publication/110629</u> Glaser South China Sea.pdf

<sup>25</sup> Jim Garamone, "Chinese Vessels Shadow, Harass Unarmed U.S. Survey Ship," *American Forces Press Service*, 9 March 2009, <<u>www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=53401</u>>

<sup>26</sup> Bonnie S. Glaser, "Tensions Flare in the South China Sea"

<sup>27</sup> John Pomfret, "Clinton wades into South China Sea territorial dispute," *Washington Post,* 23 July 2010, <<u>http://voices.washingtonpost.com/checkpoint-</u>washington/2010/07/clinton wades into south china.html>

<sup>28</sup> Satu Limaye, "Boom Times in U.S.-Southeast Asia Relations," Asia Foundation: In Asia, 27 Oct 2010, <<u>http://asiafoundation.org/in-asia/2010/10/27/boom-times-in-u-s-southeast-asia-relations/</u>>

<sup>29</sup> White House Fact Sheet: East Asia Summit, see here: <<u>http://iipdigital.usembassy.gov/st/english/texttrans/2011/11/20111119151041su0.2769434.html#axzz2</u> Zn2LGKuB>

<sup>30</sup> Ibid.



<sup>31</sup> Andrew Quinn (reporting) and Anthony Boadle (editing), "U.S., India, Japan to meet after Obama's Asia "pivot," *Reuters*, 5 Dec 2011, <<u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/12/05/us-usa-asia-talks-idusTRE7B42EQ20111205</u>>

<sup>32</sup> Becca Wasser, "US looks to Asia-Pacific with trilateral meetings," Shangri-La Voices, *IISS*, 30 May 2013, <http://www.iiss.org/en/shangri-la%20voices/blogsections/2013-6cc5/us-will-strengthen-key-alliances-8feb>

<sup>33</sup> U.S. State Department, Media Note, "U.S.-Japan-Republic of Korea Trilateral Meeting," Washington, DC, 1 July 2013, <<u>http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/07/211388.htm</u>>

<sup>34</sup> Rajaram Panda, "Controversy over Relocating Futenma base," IDSA Comment, *Institute for Defense Studies and Analyses,* 31 Oct 2009,

<<u>http://www.idsa.in/idsastrategiccomments/ControversyoverRelocatingFutenmabase\_RPanda\_311009;</u> <u>http://www.japanfocus.org/-Satoko-NORIMATSU2/3495</u>>

<sup>35</sup> Ibid.

<sup>36</sup> Helene Cooper, "Japan Cools to America as It Prepares for Obama Visit," *The New York Times*, 11 Nov 2009, <<u>http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/12/world/asia/12prexy.html?</u> r=0>

<sup>37</sup> Emma Chanlett-Avery and Ian E. Rinehart, "The U.S. Military Presence in Okinawa and the Futenma Base Controversy," *CRS*, 3 Aug 2012, <a href="http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R42645.pdf">http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R42645.pdf</a>>

<sup>38</sup> Eric Johnston, "Operation Tomodachi a huge success, but was it a one-off?" *Japan Times*, 3 Mar 2012, <a href="http://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2012/03/03/news/operation-tomodachi-a-huge-success-but-was-it-a-one-off/#.UgKsTcXy3Do">http://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2012/03/03/news/operation-tomodachi-a-huge-success-but-was-it-a-one-off/#.UgKsTcXy3Do</a>

<sup>39</sup> Ibid.

<sup>40</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>41</sup> The White House Press Briefing: "Conference Call Briefing by Ben Rhodes, Mike Froman, Ambassador Jeff Bader, and Danny Russel," 26 June 2010, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/conference-call-briefing-ben-rhodes-mike-froman-ambassador-jeff-bader-and-danny-rus">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/conference-call-briefing-ben-rhodes-mike-froman-ambassador-jeff-bader-and-danny-rus</a>

<sup>42</sup> Jeong Lee, "Post-OPCON Strategy for the US-ROK Alliance," *US Naval Institute*, 25 July 2013, <a href="http://blog.usni.org/2013/07/25/post-opcon-strategy-for-the-us-rok-alliance">http://blog.usni.org/2013/07/25/post-opcon-strategy-for-the-us-rok-alliance</a>

<sup>43</sup> The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Joint Vision for the Alliance of the United States of America and the Republic of Korea," 16 June 2009,

<http://www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/Joint-vision-for-the-alliance-of-the-United-States-of-America-and-the-Republic-of-Korea>

<sup>44</sup> Takao Kawakami, "The Obama Administration's Security Strategy and the Japan-US Alliance," *World Security Network*, 20 Nov 2010, <<u>http://www.worldsecuritynetwork.com/United-States-</u>Japan/Kawakami-Takao/The-Obama-Administrations-Security-Strategy-and-the-Japan-US-Alliance>

<sup>45</sup> <u>http://www.defense.gov/pubs/ASB-ConceptImplementation-Summary-May-2013.pdf</u>, pg. 4



<sup>46</sup> Mark Manyin, et al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing Toward Asia," *CRS*. 28 March 2012, <<u>http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R42448.pdf</u>>

<sup>47</sup> For important texts on "rebalancing" by U.S. officials, see Hillary Clinton's article in *Foreign Policy*, "America's Pacific Century," Nov 2011, at

http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2011/10/22/americas pacific century; Tom Donilon's article in *Financial Times*, "America is Back in the Pacific and will Uphold the Rules," 27 Nov 2011, at <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/11/17/remarks-president-obama-australian-parliament">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/11/17/remarks-president-obama-australian-parliament;</a> and President Obama's speech to the Australian Parliament on 16 Nov 2011, available at <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-and-prime-minister-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-australia-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-australia-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-australia-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-australia-gillard-australia-joint-press-office/2011/11/16/remarks-president-obama-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australia-gillard-australi

<sup>48</sup> Mark Manyin, et al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing Toward Asia"

<sup>49</sup> Richard Bush, "United States Policy towards Northeast Asia," *Brookings*, April 2013, p. 37 <<u>http://www.brookings.edu/research/articles/2013/05/07-us-northeast-asia-bush</u>>

<sup>50</sup> Ibid.

<sup>51</sup> Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century"

<sup>52</sup> *Ibid*.

<sup>53</sup> Mark Manyin et al. "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's "Rebalancing" Toward Asia."

<sup>54</sup> Jane Perlez, "Panetta Outlines New Weaponry for Pacific," *The New York Times*, 1 June 2012, <<u>http://www.nytimes.com/2012/06/02/world/asia/leon-panetta-outlines-new-weaponry-for-pacific.html?</u> r=0>

<sup>55</sup> Mark Manyin et al. "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's "Rebalancing" Toward Asia."

<sup>56</sup> "Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement negotiations," Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australian Government, <<u>http://www.dfat.gov.au/fta/tpp/</u>>

<sup>57</sup> Mark Manyin et al. "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's "Rebalancing" Toward Asia," p. 22

<sup>58</sup> James Kitfield, "Is Obama's 'Pivot to Asia' Really a Hedge Against China?" *The Atlantic*, 8 June 2012, <a href="http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/06/is-obamas-pivot-to-asia-really-a-hedge-against-china/258279/">http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/06/is-obamas-pivot-to-asia-really-a-hedge-against-china/258279/</a>

<sup>59</sup> Irvin Studin, "Australia shows west how to pivot to Asia," *Financial Times*, 7 Jan 2013, <<u>http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/b28fdf56-58d7-11e2-99e6-00144feab49a.html#axzz2Nzts4NFB</u>>

<sup>60</sup> The congressional race in late 2012 reinforced the status quo in terms of the balance, but also brought new players in the legislative arena.

<sup>61</sup> "Secretary of State John Kerry's First Overseas Trip," *TIME*, 28 Feb 2013, <a href="http://swampland.time.com/2013/02/28/secretary-of-state-john-kerrys-first-overseas-trip/">http://swampland.time.com/2013/02/28/secretary-of-state-john-kerrys-first-overseas-trip/</a>



<sup>62</sup> Ely Ratner, "Secretary Kerry and the Future of the U.S. Rebalancing to Asia," *China US Focus*, 23 Mar 2013, <http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/secretary-kerry-and-the-future-of-the-u-s-rebalancing-to-asia/>

<sup>63</sup> John Hudson, "Danny Russel appointment couldn't come soon enough," *Foreign Policy*, 17 May 2013, <<u>http://thecable.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2013/05/17/danny russel appointment couldnt come soon</u> <u>enough</u>>

<sup>64</sup> Ibid.

<sup>65</sup> The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "President Obama Announces More Key Administration Posts," 15 May 2013, <<u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/05/15/president-obama-announces-more-key-administration-posts</u>>

<sup>66</sup> Press Release, "Joseph Y. Yun, Nominee for Ambassador to Malaysia," Embassy of the United States, Kuala Lumpar, Malaysia, <a href="http://malaysia.usembassy.gov/pr\_ambnominee\_yun-o61213.html">http://malaysia.usembassy.gov/pr\_ambnominee\_yun-o61213.html</a>

<sup>67</sup> Press Release, "U.S. Consul General Hart Arrives in Hong Kong," Consulate General of the Unites States, Hong Kong and Macau, 31 July 2013, < <u>http://hongkong.usconsulate.gov/cg\_ch\_2013073101.html</u>>

<sup>68</sup> Christy Choi, "New US Consul general Clifford Hart must rebuild trust after Snowden case," *South Morning China Post*, 12 Aug 2013, < <u>http://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/article/1272049/new-us-consul-general-clifford-hart-must-rebuild-trust-after-snowden</u>>

<sup>69</sup> For more on Edward Snowden case, visit <<u>http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-us-canada-22837100</u>>

<sup>70</sup> "Leon Panetta: US Navy to move most warships to Asia by 2020," *Global Post*, 2 June 2012, <<u>http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/regions/asia-pacific/120602/leon-panetta-us-navy-asia-2020</u>>

<sup>71</sup>Chuck Hagel, "The US Approach to Regional Security," Shangri-La Dialogue 2013 First Plenary Session, <<u>http://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri%20la%20dialogue/archive/shangri-la-dialogue-2013-</u> <u>c890/first-plenary-session-ee9e/chuck-hagel-862d</u>>

<sup>72</sup> Chris Carroll, "Hagel picks Navy vet as chief of staff," *Stars and Stripes*, 19 April 2013, < http://www.stripes.com/blogs/stripes-central/stripes-central-1.8040/hagel-picks-navy-vet-as-chief-ofstaff-1.217382>

<sup>73</sup> Gordon Lubold, "Hagel just announced Mark Lipper for chief of staff..." *Foreign Policy*, 19 April 21013, <<u>http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/04/19/hagel just hired mark lippert for chief of staf</u> <u>f are the boston bombing suspects</u>>

#### 74 Ibid.

<sup>75</sup> Thom Shanker, "Hagel Gives Dire Assessment of Choices He Expects Cuts to Force on the Pentagon," *The New York Times*, 31 July 2013, <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paring-militarys-size-or-capability.html?\_r=0>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/01/us/politics/hagel-sees-2-paths-for-cuts-paths-f

<sup>76</sup> Rice was President Obama's first pick for Secretary of State but pulled out due to a fallout from her responsibilities in the U.S. response to Benghazi.



<sup>77</sup> "Action Women: Obama's foreign-policy team," *Economist*, 5 June 2013, <a href="http://www.economist.com/blogs/democracyinamerica/2013/06/barack-obama-s-foreign-policy-team">http://www.economist.com/blogs/democracyinamerica/2013/06/barack-obama-s-foreign-policy-team</a>

<sup>78</sup> Julie Pace, "Samantha Power To Be Named As US Ambassador To The UN," *Huffington Post*, 5 June 2013, <<u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/06/05/samantha-power-un\_n\_3389116.html</u>>

<sup>79</sup> Caren Bohan, "Who Is Denis McDonough, Obama's New Chief of Staff?," *The Atlantic*, 25 Jan 2013, <http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2013/01/who-is-denis-mcdonough-obamas-new-chief-of-staff/272519/>. See also, David Ignatius, "Out: Team of rivals. In: Obama's guys.," *Washington Post*, 22 Feb 2013, <http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/david-ignatius-in-obamas-new-cabinet-rivals-out-loyalists-in/2013/02/22/13f2f27e-7c73-11e2-82e8-61a46c2cde3d\_story.html>

<sup>80</sup> While speculative, his family background and religious upbringing would suggest a tendency to view the world in terms of a struggle between good versus evil. Assuming this is the case, McDonough could be a influential voice in the administration for taking a stronger stance against China's growing assertiveness, while bolstering the U.S. support to Taiwan. See Caren Bohan, "Who Is Denis McDonough, Obama's New Chief of Staff?," *The Atlantic*, 25 Jan 2013, <<u>http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2013/01/who-is-denis-mcdonough-obamas-new-chief-of-staff/272519/></u>

<sup>81</sup> Josh Gerstein, "President Obama to name Denis McDonough chief of staff," *Politico*, 16 Jan 2013, <a href="http://www.politico.com/story/2013/01/obama-plans-mcdonough-as-new-cos-86317.html#ixzz2OaloNANy">http://www.politico.com/story/2013/01/obama-plans-mcdonough-as-new-cos-86317.html#ixzz2OaloNANy</a>

<sup>82</sup> "Seib & Wessel: Jack Lew Goes to China," *Wall Street Journal*, 22 Mar 2013, <http://live.wsj.com/video/seib--wessel-jack-lew-goes-to-china/4EA11127-837D-4ECE-B679-160C6CFDE232.html#!4EA11127-837D-4ECE-B679-160C6CFDE232>

 $^{8_3}$  Jackie Calmes, "As Plouffe Departs, a West Wing Job Is Redefined," *The New York Times*, 26 Jan 2013, <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html?\_r=o>">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/27/us/politics/david-plouffe-senior-adviser-leaves-white-house.html</a>

<sup>84</sup> Alyssa Mastromonaco, deputy chief of staff; and the presidential assistants Valerie Jarrett and Pete Rouse; Phillip Rucker and Juliet Eilperin, "Obama's second-term Cabinet to play bigger policy role," *Washington Post*, 4 March 2013, <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/obamas-second-term-cabinet-to-play-bigger-policy-role/2013/03/04/0da30272-84f9-11e2-9d71-fofeafdd1394\_story\_1.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/obamas-second-term-cabinet-to-play-bigger-policy-role/2013/03/04/0da30272-84f9-11e2-9d71-fofeafdd1394\_story\_1.html</a>

<sup>85</sup> "Vice President Biden Announces Jake Sullivan as New National Security Advisor," The White House Press Release, <a href="http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/02/26/vice-president-biden-announces-jake-sullivan-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-new-national-security-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-president-biden-advis>">http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-president-biden-advis</advis-president-bident-bident-bident-bident-bident-bident-bident-biden

<sup>86</sup> David Ignatius, "Out: Team of rivals. In: Obama's guys," *Washington Post*, 22 Feb 2013, <a href="http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/david-ignatius-in-obamas-new-cabinet-rivals-out-loyalists-in/2013/02/22/13f2f27e-7c73-11e2-82e8-61a46c2cde3d\_story.html">http://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/david-ignatius-in-obamas-new-cabinet-rivals-out-loyalists-in/2013/02/22/13f2f27e-7c73-11e2-82e8-61a46c2cde3d\_story.html</a>.

<sup>87</sup> Ibid.